
CHURCH LAWFORD PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF VIRTUAL CHURCH LAWFORD PARISH COUNCIL HELD  ON 11th  NOVEMBER 2020
Present:  Cllr Jeremy James, Chair 

      Cllr Derek Holland 
    
      Cllr Julie Melck 

                 Cllr Helen Smith 

                 Cllr Sara Reilly 

                 Matthew Nahit, Clerk/RFO

                 BCllr Andrew Bearne

895 To Receive Apologies for Absence 
BCllrs Sally Bragg and Derek Poole sent their apologies
896  To receive Verbal Requests for Disclosable Pecuniary Interests where that interest is not registered
None declared

897 Public Participation
No members of the public were in attendance

898 Borough Councillors’ Reports
RBC's Planning Committee have refused application R17/1089 by Bloor Homes Ltd to construct 153 dwellings on a field on the north side of the A428, Long Lawford. There were concerns about effects on the volume of traffic at the junction of the A428/Bilton Lane/Back Lane, not enough affordable homes being included in the package, and whether there were sufficient existing residential amenities.

RBC has confirmed that it is planning to open a new Changing Places toilet in the town centre next year.  Changing Places toilets cater for people with learning difficulties and physical disabilities.

RBC are proposing establishing a sub committee to consider the need for the development of a town council for Rugby in the event of Warwickshire becoming a unitary authority.  The Parish Council should be contacted for their views as part of this process.
Rugby Borough Council are consulting on their plans for a regeneration of the town centre, this being stage one of a four stage process.  They are aiming to create a roadmap for the redevelopment of over the next 15 years focusing on retail, residential properties, leisure, transport and tourism. 
899 Planning
Planning application R19/1097, the proposed Pig Fattening Facility, will now be considered at the January meeting of their Planning Committee. The drafted Parish Council response to be delivered at the Planning Committee meeting had been circulated and was reviewed by the Councillors.  Some slight revisions were proposed and accepted.  RBC will be contacted again to confirm that the Parish Council wish to (virtually) attend and speak at the meeting.  
900  Minutes 
The minutes of the last Council meeting held on 11th of November 2020 were approved and will be signed off
901 Reports for information 
There have been complaints from some parishioners about the condition of the green space on the north side of the entrance to Dalton Close.  This is owned and maintained by RBC, and they have been contacted. 
902 Correspondence for Information 
The attached appendix of items which have been circulated were noted.  
903 To Approve the Following Accounts for Payment:
a) Outgoing payments
	Description
	Amount
	In Annual Budget?

	Clerk's wages   
	confidential
	Yes

	Website annual renewal
	£58.00
	Yes

	Zoom upgrade
	£14.39
	No

	Village Hall room hire
	£24.00
	Yes

	Morral Play inspection fee
	£59.40
	Yes

	Street light electricity charges
	£118.12
	Yes


All payments were approved unanimously and will be signed off.

904  Reports of disturbances 

Councillors have visited some residents who have reported being affected by disturbances on the Recreation Ground at night.  The importance of logging incidents and keeping the police up to date with events were again discussed.  The Council will also further liaise with local officers.
905 Street light repairs  
Our proposed contractor, Zeta Lighting, has supplied the necessary technical information that was requested by Western Power, the local electricity distributor, in order for them to evaluate the changes in certification resulting from our planned street light upgrade.  This evaluation will then be passed along to SSE, our electricity supplier, so they can calculate how the changes in our electricity consumption will affect the amount we are charged .  The Parish Council can then decide whether such an upgrade would be cost effective, and thus whether we should proceed with it.  
906 Play Area  Annual Inspection
The recently received report from Morral Play Services was reviewed.  Some of the minor repairs and cleaning recommended will be carried out by the Councillors.  It has proved impossible to locate a contractor willing and able to carry out the recommended resistograph test on the blackened timber structural supports on some of the play equipment.  Since the timber should still be covered by the manufacturer's warranty, the report will be forwarded to them with a request that they carry out an inspection and take responsibility for any necessary remedial action identified. 
907 Bird's Nest Log Swing
Unfortunately a structural fault with the Birds Nest Log Swing in the play area of the Recreation Ground has come to our attention.  This crack in the supporting beam has been reported to the manufacturer, Wicksteed Playgrounds Ltd, as it should still be covered by their 15 year guarantee for the wood against rotting. Wicksteed Playgrounds Ltd have passed the information along to their sister company, Fawns, who will review it.  As recommended, Councillors have removed the seat and chains from the swing.
908 2021-2 Precept
Estimates of expenditure for the next financial year had been prepared.  As these indicate that there will be some increased costs, it was provisionally decided that there would have to be a commensurate rise in the precept.  A final decision on the precise level of the requested precept will be made at the next meeting.
909 Community Items/Village Maintenance
WCC have responded to our request for a detailed map of their land in the Parish. This has confirmed that the proposed location for the new dog waste bin at the entrance to the Sewerage Works on Kings Newnham Road will be on the grass verge  they own and maintain.  An attempt to secure the necessary permissions from them to place the bin there will now be made.  

Warwickshire County Council's Highway Team will be contacted again about the incomplete repairs to the potholes on Ling Lane, Limestone Hall lane and Coronation Road.

Rugby Pest Control have informed us that some of the mole traps they have placed on the Recreation Ground have been removed. They will be contacted to ask whether they have informed the police of this, and the Parish Council will also raise the issue with local officers.

Christmas Lights have been erected on a tree on the Village Green.  It was unanimously agreed that more lights were needed, and these will be purchased and installed.

910 Councillors' Reports and Items for Future Agendas 
None raised

911 Date of Next Meeting 
The date of the next meeting was confirmed as the 13h of January 2021.
Signed: ….........................................      Name (print): ...............................................
Date:   …........................................
